                             CROFT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE  PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD AT 7.30 PM ON TUESDAY 21st SEPTEMBER 2021.

Present:
Councillor Bland MBE (Chair) 
Councillors, Campbell, Farnsworth, Partington, Sharpe.
Borough Councillor Benson.
Apologies:  Councillor Allen MBE, Cheshire Police
2022/98
Code of Conduct – Declarations of Interest.
None.


2022/99
Borough Councillor’s report.
Cllr. Benson reported that WBC had approved its Corporate Strategy.
A six weeks public consultation on the Local Plan shall take place at the Halliwell Jones Stadium. The Plan proposes 75 new dwellings for Croft which would be located in the fields currently used as the local horse stud.
Gullies have been cleaned, although there are some in need of further attention. Residents should let their borough councillors know of any that are still blocked. Warrington BC has advised that some of the drains need restructuring.
Fly tipping on Silver Lane has been cleared.
The Police are willing to undertake anti-social behaviour surveys in any area. Residents wishing to avail themselves of this anonymous service should contact Cllr. Allen,
Concerns about parking, effluent discharges on to the highway and the proposed hours of Sunday trading at Brookside Farm’s kennels have been raised with Warrington BC. The status of the premises’ licence shall be raised with the appropriate Warrington BC officers.
A meeting to consider the location of a traveller transit site shall be held on 4th October.
Residents raised issues about speeding on Mill House Lane / Smithy Lane and blocked drains on Mustard Lane.
2022/100
Minutes of the meeting held on 20th July 2021.
The Minutes were approved.


2022/101
Matters arising.
2022/80 HM The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee Celebration – 2 June 2022.
It was noted that Warrington BC had been contacted to ascertain if permission was needed to have a bonfire. That matter is still being considered.
Local groups have been invited to engage in planning a local event to celebrate the jubilee. So far positive replies have been received from the Air Force Cadets, the Brownies & Rainbows, the Women’s Institute, the Bowling Association.


2022/102
Matters Arising.
2022/91 (re Kenyon Lane).
The Clerk was asked to request a progress report from Warrington BC on matters raised at Professor Broomhead’s and Mr. Boyer’s recent visit to the Parish Council.


2022/103
Matters Arising.
2022/93 Speeding on Heath Lane.
A resident complained about the excessive speeds on Heath Lane. It was proposed that consideration be given to relocating the speed activated road signs to a more suitable location and to determine if the signs could display the motorists’ actual speed
.


2022/104
Cheshire Constabulary Report.
The Police have meet with attendees at the ’knit and natter’ group and the art group.
Speeding has been monitored at various locations including Mustard Lane. The monitoring will continue throughout the year.
A car and some keys were stolen from a property in Croft. The car was recovered from the local area.
Cllr. Sharpe reported that, in addition to that incident, Kenyon Lane Nursery had been targeted by thieves on 7th & 8th August. On the second occasion the thieves were apprehended by a group of locals who contacted the police. Cheshire police were unable to respond but Great Manchester Police attended and detained the suspects.


2022/105
Traveller encampment outside CYAC.
Residents were greatly upset by the unauthorised encampment. 
Their presence disrupted the activity of a summer school which used the green area as a play / activity ground. Due to the unavailability of the police, the travellers vacated the site later than required by the Section 61 notice. They left the site in a dirty condition.
Councillors and residents agreed that this, and the frequent encampments on Silver Lane, added emphasis to the need for a designated transit site.
Residents asked that the borough council be encouraged to instal some barriers at the CYAC area.


2022/106
Remembrance Sunday.
Members asked that three wreaths be obtained from the Royal British Legion. 
Resolved
A donation of £120 be made to the poppy appeal.

2022/107
Christmas Tree Lighting Up Ceremony. 
The Parish Council and residents noted the generosity of David J Platt Landscapes in donating a Christmas Tree to the Parish.
To enable planning, Mr. Platt will be contacted to see on which day the tree will be available for lighting up. The proposed dates are 26th November or 3rd December.


2022/108
Christmas Treasure Hunt.
A resident asked for financial support for this event. There is some uncertainty about whether the plans shall come to fruition.
Resolved
if there is confirmation that the event shall take place, the Parish Council will support the event to the value of £400.


2022/109
Parish Council Risk Assessment.
In line with the recommendation by the internal auditor (see 2022/62), the risk assessment has been updated to limit the Parish Council’s exposure to supplier fraud.
The Clerk identified a risk around keys to the Parish Council’s office and around passwords to online systems. They too have been addressed in the revised risk assessment.
Resolved
that the revised risk assessment be approved.


2022/110
Planters at the Memorial Hall.
In accordance with financial regulations, the cost of planters had been obtained from three suppliers. They were all in the range £356 to £362. Two planters from Amberol were ordered.
Councillors decided that the planters should be located near to the pavement on the grassed area, between the entrance and exit routes, outside the Memorial Hall.

2022/111
Cheque Signatories.
The Clerk reported that all Parish Councillors are now authorised signatories of the NatWest and Nationwide accounts.


2022/112
2020/21 Annual Governance and Accountability Return.
The Clerk reported that the external auditor, PKF Littlejohn LLP, had completed their limited assurance review. Their report stated that “no matters have come to our attention giving cause for concern that the relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met.”
The ‘Notice of Conclusion of the Audit’  along with Sections 1,2 and 3 of the 2020/21 AGAR was posted on the noticeboards and on the website on 6th September. They shall remain on the board until the middle of October.

2022/113
Financial Reports for June 2021 and July 2021.
Resolved
that the financial statements for the period ending June 2021 be approved along with June’s creditor payment list totalling £3,628.36. 
Members also approved the July financial statements. The creditor 
list totalled £4,945.29.
Members also approved September’s cheque list which was presented at the meeting and totalled £5,229.86.


2022/114
Toilet Block
Members considered the resume of past deliberations on this matter.
It was agreed that a fresh investigation should be undertaken into re-establishing the toilet facilities. The prospect of attracting  matched funding from the Community Ownership Fund was to be researched too. 

Since the July meeting Members have been circulated with the following applications. They needed responses before this meeting.
Members are asked to confirm that no objections were raised to the applications as submitted.


2022/115
Planning Application 2021/39184 Brookside Farm, Lady Lane, WA3 7AY.
Householder   - Proposed two storey extension to rear of dwelling.
Resolved
No objection.


2022/116
Planning Application 2020/37468 – 26 Smithy Lane, WA3 7JE.
Householder – proposed application of white render to front and side elevations of existing property.
Resolved
No objection.

Planning Applications for consideration at this meeting;-


2022/117
Planning Application 2021/39106  4, Emerald Drive  WA3 7AD.
Householder – proposed two storey rear extension.
Resolved
No objection.


2022/118
Planning Application 2021/40057 Cherry Tree Farm, WA3 7AR.
Class AA Prior Approval -proposed raising of the existing roof to facilitate an additional storey measuring 7.74m from ground level.
Resolved
No objection.


2022/119
Planning Application 2021/39978 1 Emerald Drive WA3 7AD.
Proposed single storey extension to rear and side.
Resolved
No objection.


2022/120
Local Plan.
For Warrington the Plan involves moving some locations out of the green belt.
The plan for house building in Croft has not changed in the revised Plan but the Plan is still open to change and ultimately challenge by developers.
There is a need for residents to consider the proposals and to make their feelings known.
In conjunction with Culcheth & Glazebury Parish Council, the Parish Council shall seek a briefing on the Plan by Warrington’s planning team.
The two Parish Councils shall seek the assistance of Mr. Peter Black, a planning consultant, on preparing a response to the Plan.
Residents expressed their concerns that a new development near to Croft Primary School would put a large strain on the existing infrastructure (schools, roads, sewers) and that those matters would need high consideration in the development of any proposal.


2022/121
Members’ referral – Grit Bin for Kenyon Lane.
Residents have approached Cllrs. Partington and Sharpe requesting a grit bin to be placed at the junction of Main Lane and Kenyon Lane. When conditions demand, the residents themselves would be willing to spread the grit on the road surfaces.
The Clerk to request a grit bin from the borough council.


2022/122
Member’s referral – General Elliot recycling facility.
Cllr. Partington has been approached by residents requesting the return of the recycling bins at the General Elliot. It was agreed that these facilities are an important local asset. 
The Clerk to request the borough council to have the recycling bins replaced.



2022/123
Member’s referral – Village Caretaker.
Cllr. Bland reported that residents had been in touch to compliment the Village Caretaker on the work he undertakes to keep the Parish, the Playing Field and the play equipment in such a good, presentable state.
This sentiment was echoed by those attending the meeting.
The Chair asked the Clerk to pass the compliments on to the Caretaker.

2022/124
Date of next meeting.
19th October 2021.


4

